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 ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES 

MEETING 11
April 11, 2013, 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER: 2:05 p.m. 
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: Approved. 
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of March 21, 2013: The minutes were approved.
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS
4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements
4.1.1.1 Senate Officer Elections, May 9
Elections for three officer elections will be taking place: Chair, Vice Chair, and Secretary. Nominations must be turned in no later than seven days prior to the election meeting May, 2 at 2:00 p.m. In addition, we will have elections for four at-large members.
Senate Chair O’Connor thanked Eileen Klink for serving as the ASCSU representative. Her term expires at the end of this semester. We are currently soliciting nominations for this position.
The University Achievement Awards will take place on April 18th at The Pointe. The award recipients:

Outstanding Professor Award: Britt Rios-Ellis, Health Science, CHHS

Nicholas Perkins Hardeman Academic Leadership Award: Jalal Torabzadeh, MAE, COE

Outstanding Staff: Sherry Pawneshing, Physical Planning and Facilities Management 
Distinguished Faculty Scholarly and Creative Achievement Award: Young-Seok Shon,  

Chemistry/Biochemistry, CNSM

Academic Affairs Award for Impact Accomplishment of the Year in Research Scholarly and 

Creative Activity: Kevin Malotte, Center for Health Care Innovation, CHHS
Academic Affairs Award for Outstanding Faculty Member for Student Engagement and Research 

Scholarly and Creative Activity: Editte Gharakhanian, Department of Biological Sciences, 

CNSM 

Distinguished Faculty Teaching Award: Susanna Speirs Ali, School of Art, COTA

Distinguished Faculty Advising Award: Lauren Rauscher, Human Development, CLA

Early Academic Career Excellence Award: Savitri Singh-Carlson, Nursing, CHHS

Community Service Awards:


Faculty: Maria Claver, Family and Consumer Science, CHHS

Staff: Mary Anne Rose

Student: Tony Hoang

Outstanding Undergraduate Research Student Award: Tamara McCarty, Department of Dance, 

COTA  

Outstanding Graduate Research Student Awards: 

Sarah Grefe, Department of Physics and Astronomy, CNSM and 

Shahab Taherian, Department of Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering, COE 

Senate Chair O’Connor noted the creation of the Global Studies Institute and thanked Richard 
Marcus for his service in the creation of this project. 

Chair O’Connor showed a link to a website: wetakeyourclasses.com that takes your online 

classes for you. 
4.2 Nominating Committee: Report from the Chair
Senator and Chair of the Nominating Committee, Janousek announced that the new Faculty Preference Survey was a success. In 2012-2013, 99 individuals signed up for service, this year participation increased by 20% with 119 participants. 
4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate: Consent Calendar: 
4.3.1.1 Discontinuance: Certificate Program in Chicano, Latino Studies (AS-886-12/CEPC/URC) SECOND READING: This discontinuance was approved.
4.3.1.2 Discontinuance: Kinesiotherapy Option in the BS in Kinesiology (AS-895-12/CEPC/URC) SECOND READING:  This discontinuance was approved.
4.3.1.3 Discontinuance: Certificate in Kinesiotherapy (AS-895-12/CEPC/URC) SECOND READING: This discontinuance was approved.
4.3.1.4 Discontinuance: Education MA, Option in Librarianship (AS-898-12/CEPC/URC) FIRST READING

4.3.1.5 Discontinuance: Advanced Studies in Education and Counseling, Graduate Certificate in Career Guidance Specialist (AS-899-12/CEPC/URC) FIRST READING
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report: President Alexander (TIME CERTAIN: 2:10-2:20 p.m.)
Provost Para spoke on behalf of President Alexander. 
· The Global Studies Institute’s inaugural event took place yesterday, April 10. He thanked Richard Marcus, Elaine Haglund and other individuals who made this possible. The Institute will keep us focused on international issues and how they affect our students. 
· April 18, 4:00 p.m. is the University Achievement Awards. At 3:00 p.m. posters will be on display in the lobby. 

· Tenured and Tenure-Track (TT) positions continue to diminish, but this is year there were more hires than retirements. We are currently advertising thirty three new faculty positions for next year and are expecting to hire approximately thirty. Generally there is a three-year rolling TT search listing. No decisions have been made as to how many faculty positions will be open for fall, 2014. 
· On Tuesday, Chancellor White sent a nine-page document that talked about how to use an unexpected surplus of $17.2 million dollars. Originally, $10 million was set aside for student success and $7.2 million was to go towards addressing issues with bottleneck courses and technology. The first deadline is next week. They are asking the universities to identify issues such as low completion rate courses and increased pedagogical effectiveness. 

· RPP meetings have been discussing the estimated $4 million the university will have to distribute if the budget holds. The potential “sequester” is creating an impact in the state and may affect the CSU budget. 
· VP Dowell then discussed the specifics on the budget. He said the letter from the Chancellor’s Office (CO) describes how to use the $17.2 million dollars. The letter consisted of a process that is rather complicated and divided into four phases or categories. The first phase: Campuses are to identify low completion rate courses and indicate steps the campus has taken to improve the rates. The CO will the review the evidence and will select courses from all the campuses that show their redesign as most effective. The next step is not clear but it seems there will be an RFP process that invites campuses to adopt the more successful ways of delivering instruction in those areas. Then there’s a second category that consists of another possible course redesign that does not require the same high levels of evidence and track record as the first and they will be sending individuals to the universities to help improve those courses. The third component of funding will go toward support services such as learning communities and Bridge programs, etc. The fourth component is for Electronic Advising composed of multi-campus collaborative efforts to develop more sophisticated advising tools.  There is an emphasis on technology-based solutions such as blended learning methods (a hybrid model of learning) to use on the low completion rate courses. Another method is to provide online courses for classes that are popular but are not available at the times that are convenient for some students. May 31 we will have to develop an official proposal for the CO in order to receive funding for future developments. VP Dowell stated that online classes often enroll matriculated students, not just students who are geographically distant from a given campus and expressed his opinion that some CSULB students might even prefer online classes to ‘regular’ classes. Questions: To answer Senator Caron’s question, they are not quite sure which programs will be addressed as this development is new. Senator Schürer asked what sources provided evidence that students prefer online classes to brick-and-mortar classes and commented that studies cited in the Chronicle of Higher Education indicated the opposite. VP Dowell said the source of information may be found in the 2010 literature review published by the United States Department of Education summarizing studies done up to that point in time.
· Provost Para announced that Senator Fradella crafted a statement on how we can manage IP in the short term. This draft statement is intended to cover two initiatives: the conversion of summer school classes to online classes and 3ET course proposals. This is a temporary solution until a more permanent policy is developed. 

AVP Mahoney addressed Senator Chun’s question and said they are currently looking at various tools available for E-Advising. These tools may be used via department chairs and college enrollment managers to run reports and see what classes the students are predicting they may take in the future. These tools are intended to assist students and the advisors.  

6.2 Report: CFA, Teri Yamada (TIME CERTAIN: 2:20-2:25 p.m.)
· Faculty expressed dissatisfaction toward summer session salaries and cutting of classes. CFA representative Yamada said the new contract indicates that faculty may teach a summer class with twelve students before it gets cut. Please contact CFA if your class consists of at least twelve students and it gets cut. 
· The CSU asked the CFA for an extension of the option to reopen bargaining until June 30 as they wait for the May revise. There’s language in the governor’s budget that if passed, it will change CFA’s relationship to the Legislature regarding the rights to bargain over benefits. Senate and assembly are working to change the language that takes away bargaining rights. If this language stays in, they may be asking faculty to pay 3% toward their benefits from their salary.
· The Speaker of the Senate, Bill Steinberg has drafted Senate Bill 520 that would compel institutions of public higher education in California to accept fifty online classes that can be transferrable between community colleges, the UC and the CSU campuses. Private vendors will be able to deliver those courses. CFA Chapter President Yamada urged that it is critical to remove privatization of courses from the Bill. This Bill is supported by the Governor. Chancellor White’s proposal is an indication that the CSU is making immediate proactive efforts to improve education and avoid course privatization. Courses that need redesigning were then read to the Senate.  
Relevant Links: 
1. https://teriyamada.wordpress.com/2013/04/07/state-mandated-online-degree-programs-the-threats-to-real-learning-true-access-employability-citizenship-and-national-security-2/
2. http://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill_id=201320140SB520
3. http://www.csulb.edu/divisions/aa/grad_undergrad/senate/CSUOnlineLink_MMtmp07f826ed/COPrezMemo040813ReducingBottlenecksandImprovingStuSuccess.pdf
6.3 Report: Traffic Demand Management Survey, David Salazar 
On Monday, a survey regarding travel preferences will be distributed via email. The nature of the survey is to look at how we come to campus, either by driving, public transportation, bike and walking. It will also look at current programs related to transportation so they can be improved. Participants may win an iPad mini or a beach cruiser bike. Two years ago, the campus signed up for the President’s climate commitment. This is related to our sustainability efforts on campus. This survey is intended to measure transportation to the university and better estimate the campus’s carbon footprint. This survey will be active for two weeks. To answer Chair O’Connor’s questions, this survey is different from the yearly AQMD survey because if includes student input. This survey helps better understand transportation methods in order to work towards better sustainability efforts and gather further data to move forward with the Zero-Emissions plan.  
7. OLD BUSINESS: 
7.1 None
8. NEW BUSINESS
8.1 Proposal: Recreation BA, Option in Recreation Therapy (AS-897-12/CEPC/URC) FIRST READING, (TIME CERTAIN: 2:35pm)
Meredith Jansen presented this proposal. A certificate in Recreation Therapy has been in existence since 1974 and they would now like to be recognized as a BA degree. They currently have about seventy-five students a year in this program and graduating about twenty-five students this year. However those are not enough students to fill the jobs that are required in the state of California. CSU, Long Beach is the only campus in Southern California providing a Recreation Therapy program. The program is accredited since 1982 through the Council of Accreditation for Parks, Recreation, Tourism and Related Professions. They will be meeting the accreditation standards for 2013. No additional funding is needed. This is a program that is focused on collaborating with other disciplines on campus. 
8.2 Proposal: Academic Centers and Institutes: Policy on Formation and Review (AS-904-12/FPPC/EC) FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:45pm)

Senator Fisher and AVP Zed Mason introduced the proposal. Senator Fisher presented the PowerPoint (available on the AS website).  AVP Mason indicated that this policy needs updating as the last update was in 2000. These updates will help demonstrate that programs are following current law; it will provide standards, processes, guidelines and standards for Centers and Institutes. There are a number of unauthorized centers that have not met requirements.
Senator Fradella applauded this Policy but has a concern about a provision in policy. The Administrative reporting of centers goes from Directors to Dean. He plans to offer an amendment to assure participation with department chairs and other individuals who have been purposely included in many centers. Senator Schürer seconded Senator Fradella’s concern and added that, along similar lines, in the proposed policy faculty are only consulted in an advisory capacity in the establishment of centers and institutes, i.e., that the President (or designee) can establish centers and institutes that faculty may not support. He added that while the proposed policy was fairly clear on the hiring of directors, it was not clear how faculty would be involved—through release time, endowments, or other mechanisms. Senator Schürer also requested clarification on whether or not centers and institutes can be involved in instruction. Senator Fisher responded that centers and institutes cannot offer instruction, but may be involved in instructionally related activities. He indicated that the authority is not taken away but rather centered to assure someone monitors potential oversight. To answer Senator Soni’s question, FPPC engaged with centers to help in providing them with a framework when preparing the proposal. Senator Schürer then asked about the list of definitions provided in the Proposal and requested that a definition for the term “academic unit.” be added. He also requested that the Senate be supplied with copies of the Executive Order #751 that this proposed policy was addressing. Senator Schürer then asked for confirmation that under the proposed policy individuals considering endowing centers and/or institutes would have to be told that the University could not guarantee that the center and/or institute they were endowing would exist beyond the first review. He also asked whether potential donors had been given this information in the past. VP Stephens and Provost Para responded to Senator Schürer’s request for confirmation by asserting that donors were probably aware of the situation and were informed ahead of time that any donations have to be used according to University rules. In response, Senator Soni requested examples of founding documents (contracts, MOUs) for three named centers supported by endowments to see whether those documents indicate procedures that might lead to the disbanding of those centers. Provost Para said he would supply such documents. 
8.3 Proposal: Baccalaureate Degree Unit Limits (AS-903-12/CEPC/EC) FIRST READING
Senator Brazier said this is proposal is to help enforce the amendment made in Title V and provide avenues for the majority of degree programs that are expected to meet the 120 units limit requirement.  The preferred method is for each program to look at what is in place and make small adjustments to help them meet 120 unit limits. This policy is to assist the programs that will not be able to easily conform to the change. If departments cannot meet the 120 units limit requirement, then they must follow protocol to request adjustments to the GE Policy. Some adjustments may require CO approval. If some departments tried everything and cannot meet 120, they may then submit a request to the CO for an exception. 
Senators Hamano and Jaffe expressed some concern regarding the wording of the policy. Senator Jaffe expressed concern that the policy is not really a policy because it makes suggestions rather than prescribing a course of action. Senator Schürer pointed out that Title V specifies the need for, and the amount of, General Education as well as the need for unit limits. He feels it would be helpful to see the sections of Title V relating to unit limits and those relating to General Education. Senator Schürer also asked what happens when a department comes up with a certain course of action to address the unit limits, but that course of action is rejected by GEGC. In answer Senator Schürer’s second question, AVP Mahoney said that the GEGC policy has a procedure for appeals which departments would follow and that if necessary appeals would have to go through the Provost, President and the Chancellor’s Office. A discussion then ensued regarding processes necessary to meet the 120 unit limit with no ultimate agreement on how a situation where departments and GEGC disagree would be resolved. In addition, AVP Mahoney that some wording in the Policy came from a memo sent by the Chancellor that was attached to Title V. Senator Schürer requested that the administration ask for clarification from the Chancellor’s Office about the discrepancy between the section in Title V that says that the new unit limit will come into effect in the academic year 2014/15 and the memo from the Chancellor’s Office that says the need to be in place in the academic year 2013/14. AVP Mahoney agreed to pursue this question.
9. ADJOURNMENT: 3:56 p.m. 

